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Minutes Annual General Meeting 2008 

Monday October 27th 2008 
 

 

 

 

 

 

Level 1, Watermark Hotel & Spa 
3032 Gold Coast Highway, Surfers Paradise 

 
The meeting commenced at 17.30 hours 

Chair: Dorothy Williams 

 

Present:       

Richard Patterson,  Dorothy Williams,  Peter Mark, Neil Rangeley,  June Eadie, Simone Ault, Steve Davey,  

June Wells,  Ken Ashbolt, Dianne Fowler, Leticia Vargas, Vera Moynihan, Mark Shields, June Hordern, 

Chloe Park, Jason Hayden, Judy Alexander, Kira Alexander, Peter Williams, Peter Strain, Joy-Anne Fisher, 

Roc Wall, Michael Head   

Apologies: -  Steven Ciobo MP Moncrieff 

President Dorothy Williams welcomed everyone to the Annual General Meeting. 

Previous AGM Minutes:  It was moved by Peter Mark, seconded by Jason Hayden that the minutes of the 

last Annual General Meeting held on October 22nd, 2007 be accepted. 

Business Arising:     Nil 

Correspondence:   Nil  

President’s Report: Dorothy Williams presented her Annual Report.  She also reflected on the beginning 

of VGC, and on the continuation of the staff, volunteers and support persons.  

Treasurer’s Report:Steve Davey read his Treasurer’s Report. Audited statement was presented – Steve 

reflected on service growth and increased complexity.  Simone Ault received a special mention. 

VGC Manager’s Report: Richard Patterson presented his Annual Report.    Richard gave an overview of 

achievements and special mentions to individual Management contributions 

The level of recognition by funding bodies / individual acknowledgement of staff at VGC & GCMO 
including awards received.   
Special “Thanks” to June 
Team work and development received special mention including the high calibre of volunteers that VGC 
attracted 
Thanks given to various funding bodies who sometimes sought VGC involvement 
Congratulations to Performance Troupe & Youth Project 
 
Annual Report 2007-2008 tabled. 

It was moved by Richard Patterson, seconded by Steve Davey that the Annual Reports be accepted.  



Election of Office Bearers: Facilitated by Peter Strain.   

Nominations for office bearers and committee members for the ensuing 12 months were presented. 

The nominations for each position were as follows:-   
PRESIDENT    Jason Hayden 
Nominated    Dorothy Williams 
Seconded    Joy-Anne Fisher 
 

PRESIDENT    Stephen Davey 
Nominated    Richard Patterson 
Seconded    Leticia Vargas 
 

VICE PRESIDENT   Steve Davey 
Nominated     Dorothy Williams 
Seconded    Joy-Anne Fisher 
 

VICE PRESIDENT   Jason Hayden 
Nominated     Joy-Anne Fisher 
Seconded    Stephen Davey 
 

SECRETARY    To Be Appointed 

TREASURER    Joy Anne Fisher 
Nominated     Stephen Davey 
Seconded    Richard Patterson 
 

COMMITTEE MEMBER  Ken Ashbolt 
Nominated    Dorothy Williams 
Seconded    Joy-Anne Fisher 
 

COMMITTEE MEMBER   Peter Mark 
Nominated    Richard Patterson 
Seconded    Leticia Vargas 
 

COMMITTEE MEMBER   Dorothy Williams 
Nominated     Joy-Anne Fisher 
Seconded     Stephen Davey 
 

COMMITTEE MEMBER   Anita Brennan (on hold) 
Nominated    Dorothy Williams 
Seconded    Joy-Anne Fisher 
 

GENERAL BUSINESS 

 Election of Secretary – on agenda for first Committee meeting 

 Appointment of Auditor 

It was moved by Simone Ault, seconded by Richard Patterson, that Don Dineen be appointed as 

financial auditor of Volunteering Gold Coast. 

 Ken Ashbolt gave a presentation of the Entertainment Troupe 
Meeting closed at 18.30 hours.  
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VGC was created to bring a much needed service to the community and the not-for-profit sector.  
It has been established as the Gold Coast’s only bridging organisation between other not for 
profit organisations and the community. We are dedicated to bringing quality service and 
awareness of social issues to our community by establishing relationships with not for profit 
organisations. 

 

 MISSION STATEMENT: 

 “““VVVooollluuunnnttteeeeeerrriiinnnggg   GGGooolllddd   CCCoooaaasssttt   wwwiiillllll   dddeeevvveeellloooppp   aaannnddd   ssstttrrreeennngggttthhheeennn   ttthhheee   cccooommmmmmuuunnniiitttyyy   fffooorrr   

ttthhheee   mmmuuutttuuuaaalll   bbbeeennneeefffiiittt   ooofff   ttthhheee   iiinnndddiiivvviiiddduuuaaalll   aaannnddd   ttthhheee   wwwiiidddeeerrr   cccooommmmmmuuunnniiitttyyy ...”””   
 

 

GOALS 

 To support and enrich the community through the development of a strong volunteer sector.  
 To create awareness of the contribution of volunteers to the Gold Coast community and to 
encourage the development of innovative and meaningful volunteer programs. 
 To provide volunteer opportunities enhancing individuals and organisations enabling them to 
pursue their goals. 
 To encourage partnerships with organisations to expand volunteering on the Gold Coast.  

 To support events involving volunteers and supporting volunteering organisations.  
 To undertake our funded program themes to the best of our ability. 
 To provide training for volunteers & community orgs. 
 To evaluate the standard of service on an annual basis. 
 
 

By  

 Providing a resource, consultancy and volunteer referral service to organizations. 
 Educating, researching and informing the Gold Coast community through workshops, displays 
and newsletters about issues which impact on the volunteer sector.  
 Networking across the broadest possible range including government, community and business.  
 Promoting and facilitating collaboration with and between community and social institutions. 
 Celebrating International Volunteers’ Day, National Volunteers’ Week and other suitable 
occasions. 
 Seeking feedback from our funders and the community regarding our target achievements and 
the community’s expectations. 



Objectives, Values & Vision  

 

  

OBJECTIVES: 

 To create awareness of the contribution of volunteers to the community. 

 To support and enrich the community through the development of a strong volunteer contribution. 

 To provide volunteer opportunities that enriches the individual and enables them to pursue personal 
goals. 

 To encourage partnerships with other organisations to expand volunteering on the Gold Coast. 
 

We wish to achieve these by: 

 Providing a resource consultancy and volunteer referral service to organisations. 

 Educating, researching and informing the Gold Coast community through workshops, displays and 
newsletters about issues impacting on the volunteer sector.  

 Networking across the broadest possible range including government, community and business.  

 Promoting and facilitating collaboration with and between community and social institutions. 

 Celebrating International Volunteers Day, International Volunteer manager’s day, National Volunteer 
Week and other suitable occasions. 

 

CORE VALUES:  

 Integrity  

 Respect for the individual 

 Strive to exceed 

 Seek out opportunities 

 Take responsibility for outcomes 

 Attention to detail 

 Sense of urgency 

 Persistence 

 

VISION: 

 to provide a centre of excellence for volunteer referral and resourcing, education & training  

 to broaden the scope and quality of volunteer opportunities to the satisfaction of volunteers & 

organisations.  

 to encourage best practice in volunteer management & governance for the sustainability of the 

community.  

 to form collaborative partnerships to support ongoing business development 

 to evaluate, on an annual basis, our own performance against our strategic plan 

 



Staff Members 

Board 

Volunteering Gold Coast 

Transport Services 

 

 

  

Jason Hayden – President 

Steve Davey – Vice President 

Ken Ashbolt – Secretary 

 

Joy Ann Fisher – Treasurer 

Peter Mark 

Ian Barfoot 

Glynne Scharenguivel 

Walter Smith 

Rhondda Iliffe 
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Dianne Fowler 
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Liezl Reinecke 

April Turner 
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Christine Krause 
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Rebecca Bowen 
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Achievements 

Milestones in 2008-2009 

 

 

  

 This year is the first in VGC's history where we have achived a tornover in excess of $1 
million - $1.3 million 
 

 Successful volunteer expo held on National Volunteer Week May 2009. 
 

 Successful International Volunteer Awards Ceremony with Rob Readings & Anthony Ikin 

from So You Think You Can Dance. 

 Stronger partnership with Watermark Hotel & Spa with greater commitment. 

 Delivery of training programs. 

 Regular guest speaking roles by each of the VGC staff at Rotary and various functions on 

the Gold Coast. 

 Richard conducting regular lectures for Griffith and Gold Coast TAFE. 

 Transport Services Beenleigh-Yatala Project & the Bundal Park ‘n’ Ride running with great 

success. 

 Queensland Government / HACC recognizing the Gold Coast Transport Consortium as 

both a state and national best practice transport consortium and on-going Australia’s only 

Transport Consortium. 

 Successful Seniors Week closing event. 

 Successful inaugural “Golden Idol” competition/Event 

 Significant growth in the Entertainment Troupe with many successful events held and 

greater exposure for performers. 

 Appointment of extra staff members for both Transport Services and Volunteering Gold 

Coast. 

 More volunteers joining our dynamic team 

 5% growth in membership base VGC. 

 35% growth in business turnover 

 



President’s Report 

Jason Hayden  

 

 

 
 
 
It has been a great honor and privilege to be involved in Volunteering Gold Coast as President of the Management 
Committee in 2009. It has been a year of opportunity and challenge in all areas of our business and bodes well for 
an exciting and challenging future as we constantly look to improve our service, establish our business and do the 
best we can for staff, volunteers and members. 
 
A big thank you must go to Dorothy Williams who finished in 2008 after many years guiding the business with an 
open and balanced mind. She has left a great legacy for the Management Committee to carry on. 
 
Thanks also to the Management Committee for their support and direction of the organisation. We have some new 
blood and some well-established members, which gives excellent balance and vision as we drive to enhance 
Volunteering Gold Coast whilst staying true to the organisation’s core values. 
 
Richard Patterson’s vision as General Manager has been outstanding. Always on the lookout for opportunities to 
improve and strengthen Volunteering Gold Coast, Richard’s passion is much appreciated by the Management 
Committee. 
 
The commitment of our staff and volunteers is wonderful. The belief in VGC and support in its activities offered by 
all is excellent and I thank you all on behalf of the Management Committee. 
 
A mention must go the funding bodies that recognise our work and help us continue our activities. This includes 
June Wells, from HACC, and her involvement at numerous committee meetings throughout the year. We have also 
been well supported by Community Renewal and Kevin Burton who have great belief in our organisation and 
support us in gaining new funding.  In particular I would like to mention the following points: 

 The change in structure of VGC, looking at having subordinate branches in Transport Services, the 
Entertainment Troupe, and the Volunteer Resource Centre. This has allowed us to look to the future and tackle 
what opportunities may arise with a plan in place to enable us to achieve what we set out to do without 
overloading staff and volunteers. Although still early days in this adjustment, the signs are good that the new 
structure will deliver what we need. 

 The change for Gold Coast Mobility Office to become the Transport Service. Not only a name change, but 
also staff changes and massive growth as they achieve well over target through hard work, commitment and 
systems. 

 The Entertainment Troupe has moved in leaps and bounds again – thanks in particular to Ken’s passion and 
the support he has from his performers and staff. It is an excellent example for all to see what can be achieved with 
passion and drive. 
 
The last year has not been without its hard decisions and hurdles. We missed the opportunity to run the 
volunteering side of Schoolies 2009 as the Management Committee made the decision not to overburden staff and 
volunteers by tendering at a discounted rate. Although we would have loved to run Schoolies again, we are 
confident we made the right choice. Another challenge has been the Old Beenleigh Town project - where we have 
tried to support a volunteer organisation as they move to modernise and put in place policies, procedures and 
systems that allow them to run a more effective, efficient and meaningful operation. Although many parties seem 
keen for us to help in this move, funding has been slow and we have therefore not been able to make the 
difference we had hoped would have happened by now. 
 
All in all the year has been an excellent example of Volunteering Gold Coast’s vision and commitment and we look 
forward to future achievements as things unfold into 2010. 

 
 
 
 

Jason Hayden 



General Manager’s Report 

Richard Patterson 
 

 
 

 

 

This financial year has seen continued developments and recognition for Volunteering Gold Coast in an increasing 

number of business areas – especially in community transport, arts / entertainment, community development and 

volunteering services. We have enhanced our reputation in the community and, as a result, we have been targeted 

by funding bodies to deliver projects and programs without the requirement to apply for grants / funding. In the 

not-for-profit sector this is the ultimate compliment and the whole organisation must be congratulated on this 

terrific outcome - well done! There are 3 key elements that I believe have made VGC such a dynamic organisation 

in 2009 – the management group: 1. the Management Committee with their vision and willingness to “speculate to 

accumulate”  2. Our three terrific and energetic Co-ordinators – Leticia, Sandra and Ken. 3. The staff – be they paid 

or volunteer – they work as one and have provided us with wonderful professionalism and outputs. 

Achievements 

This year there has once again been some stand out highlights across our business (and I will refer you to the 

achievements section that also appears in this report for further successes): 

 Continued recognition for the VGC Transport Services (formerly the Gold Coast Mobility Office) and the HACC Gold 
Coast Transport Consortium as the only community transport consortium of its type in Australia. This year’s 
restructuring enabled the 101% service outcome for trips in the service (carrying one person one way) and its 
success in securing around 140% of the client target required to be transported by the service. 

 The success of the trial for the Bundall Park and Ride transport service – carrying workers in the CBD in a project 
funded by GCCC. 

 Success in delivering the trial in operating the Yatala Shuttle bus service (in excess of a year to date)that was 
funded by Community Renewal and the DEIR. This service supported workers to access the industrial areas in 
Beenleigh, Yatala and Eagleby. 

 Excellent developments in working with Education Queensland HQ, schools, TAFE colleges, universities and other 
education providers in delivering an array of projects including transport support for Alternate Education Providers, 
the 2008 Gold Coast Community Response for Schoolies, youth volunteering projects and placements for high and 
tertiary students. 

 A fourth excellent audit outcome in a row! Simone Ault, our Treasurer Joy-Anne Fisher and the Finance Sub-
Committee are to be commended on their great work – with our budget, our projects and programs becoming so 
varied now and with growth of around 40% managing the finances has been an on-going challenge. 

 We have been very fortunate to have had some fantastic talent in our team. During the last year we have seen 
some accomplished staff leave us for other employment, move out of the area or retire. I wish to single out the 
exceptional work of Dorothy Williams – an Order of Australia says it all! Dorothy was there when the VGC seed was 
sown and she has seen the organisation go beyond a million dollar budget for the first time in its history! Anne 
Maree Grasso and Helen Hayes also made excellent contributions to the Management Committee. Rebecca Coleiro 
ensured that the profile of the VGC TS team grew and she enabled diversity in the transport portfolio. Mark Shields, 
David Hilditch, Neil Rangeley, Kendra Till and Caroline Samara were all highly talented staff who took the 
opportunity to contribute to VGC while refocussing their skill sets. Each of them has moved onward and upward 
and grown in confidence from their time at VGC. 

 Continued recognition from FaHCSIA, HACC, Gold Coast City Council, Logan City Council, Community Renewal, 
Education Queensland and Volunteering Australia (to name our major but not only funding sources) of our work in 
community development and volunteering. 

 The continued advancement of our volunteering services and the marketing and promotion of VGC. This has seen 
VGC attract some high quality staff to work with Leticia Vargas in her excellent delivery of programs and marketing 
activities. 

 Strong links to 3 levels of government – including direct funding from the Federal, State and local governments 
including both Gold Coast City Council and Logan City Council. 



 On-going expansion of our outreach locations and our projects and services to additional locations on the Gold 
Coast and in the Logan City area. 
 
Staff 

It has been particularly gratifying to have highly experienced staff arrive at VGC, note that our HR, when on song, is 

as good as HR can get. This is particularly gratifying for both the Management team and the Management 

Committee. The calibre of our staff generally enables us to have fun while still producing great outputs and getting 

terrific outcomes!  As always, I am both thrilled and amazed by the calm and relaxed way that the staff work 

together and develop each other’s capacities. The recognition program for VGC has also been a great mechanism 

for acknowledging the work of the staff. I would again like to thank all of the team for providing such excellent 

outputs. We have outlined the names of all those folk who have contributed to our work in the annual report  - I 

would like to express my thanks to everyone listed for their exceptional commitment. I would also to thank the 

contractors who continue to support the Management Committee and our team. This includes the excellent 

contributions of Peter Strain (Training and Governance) and Nick Cunnah (IT).  

 

Business Development 

Business development can only occur when a business has plans and, to this end, VGC is very fortunate. We have 

had excellent commitments and insights from our stakeholders who have assisted us with both our Strategic Plan 

and our Marketing Plan. These plans and our budget have enabled us to continue to speculate and pursue 8 focal 

points or themes of business. At this time we have had success in securing funding for 5 of our targeted areas of 

business development and this is a credit to the team. This starts with skilled and enthusiastic staff with a positive 

approach and adherence to our sense of urgency. We continue to attract a diverse array of funding bodies and 

business partners  that work with us on projects and programs.  

I wish to both thank and congratulate the Management Committee for their foresight and vision in the areas of 

business development. We have also been blessed to have had Co-ordinators with vision and the commercial 

expertise of Mark Shields, Neil Rangeley and David Hilditch in assessing business opportunities  

Funding partners who I wish to thank include: 

 Queensland Health (Home and Community Care) – Qld State Government 

 Family, Housing, Community and Indigenous Affairs (FaHCSIA) – Federal Government 

 Gold Coast City Council and Logan City Council (Local Government) 

 Education Queensland 

 Community Renewal 

 Somerville Funerals 

 Department of Employment and Industrial Relations 

 I would also like to thank our 320 member organisations who have shared our vision as we continue to move 

through so many challenges. Their encouragement and feedback helps to motivate us. 

Finally, and most importantly, I would like to thank the staff at Volunteering Gold Coast – be they paid or volunteer, 

in the Transport Services Office the Arts / Entertainment Service, Volunteering Services or the Management 

Committee. All of you have given of your time and this has greatly enhanced our capacity to deliver excellence in 

our community. As the VGC General Manager I have been exceptionally fortunate to have 70 people who share our 

few focus and vision. Over the last four years we have grown from a paid staff of four to 33 and a volunteer team of 

15 to a total of 70 volunteers - located in two locations – Tugun and Surfers Paradise. It is also worth noting that 

the last four years has also seen us move from a turnover of $300,000 to almost $1.4million. We once again greatly 

look forward to the challenges and changes ahead of us in 2010! 

 

Richard Patterson 
 



Volunteer Services Coordinator’s Report 

Leticia Vargas 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

COORDINATOR REPORT: 
I am certainly blessed and feel so honored in managing such a wonderful team of extremely talented and gifted 

people.  I also love the culture of Volunteering Gold Coast which makes everyone feel welcomed to the team and 

they see such a positive and fun-loving environment. 

 We have continued to deliver services at a very high standard.  The team has remained motivated through the 

majority of the year and whilst we may have experienced some hiccups along the way, which is quite normal in any 

work environment, we have moved on and grown from these experiences.  I have had a bit of a staff restructure 

recently because of new projects and volunteers moving on so we have taken on 10 new Volunteers in the last year 

- all of whom have fitted nicely into the team and have brought along a freshness which reinvigorated the whole 

team.  I can’t thank enough each and every staff member for their positive attitude and insight into the needs of 

the business.  I have seen VGC emerging into a more professional organisation thanks to the marvelous volunteers. 

Toward the end of this financial year my role has changed to Volunteering Services Coordinator.  This role 

encompasses all the volunteering elements of our business including Transport Services and any other area of 

business that may open up using volunteers.  In my new role I developed a new Orientation manual and program 

running all our current volunteers through this with much success.  In the time that this appointment was activated 

there has been significant changes to the business including a refreshed corporate look and some new systems and 

procedures put into place that will service our customers at a greater level. 

We have forged greater connections with our member organisations this year and many of them come in for visits 

throughout the year.  Also we have developed an Organisation Liaison Team to assist Ann Williams which has 

helped with maintaining relevant and current information on our members and strengthened these relationships.  

 The Volunteer Managers’ Network Meetings have seen an increase in attendance since I have introduced 

specialised guest speakers to them.  We have been inspired by some brilliant people who have donated their time 

to address volunteer managers.   

The database has proved to be a great asset as we have been able to adjust it to suit our needs and have been able 

to make intricate changes which help with reporting and statistics.  We have also been very fortunate to have 

Russell Moran on the team which has developed another database which is more specific to events and has been 

very useful to the Entertainment Troupe. 

I have also had a very dedicated and wonderful team of volunteers who time and again have put up their hand to 

man the various stalls we have had around the Gold Coast a special thanks to Vi and Carolyn for going above and 

beyond!  This has been great as we have participated in 9 events with information booths which has allowed us to 

reach approximately an extra 3,000 people. Quite a large number have called in and made enquiries about 

volunteering.  As a result of the wonderful disposition and great information that these ladies have given we have 

also had a variety of new organisations.   

INTERVIEWS:   

Interviews Total Numbers 

Referrals for the year (these are referrals to organisations-some 

volunteers work at a couple of organisations) 
2547 

Indigenous/ Torres Straight Islander 8 



People with disability 106 

NESB 236 

Youth (up to age 24) 167 

Female 778 

Male 391 
 

MEMBERSHIPS:  There has been a greater than expected increase in membership this past year.  We have received 

25 new organisation memberships (individual memberships not included), brining our membership base to 332.       

 We have also gained a few new volunteers through this past year, each with different skills sets and personalities, 

all of which has enriched our team to no end.  The whole team has done a magnificent job this past year. A massive 

“thank you” to the team! Thank you for your dedication, enthusiasm and loyalty.  For seeing where the needs are 

and stepping in without being asked. For taking initiative and ownership of each of your roles, for putting in extra 

time even when it was out of your role,  for supporting me in my role,  for the genuine passion you have for what 

we do, for standing up for our member organisations,  for the smiles you offer our clients - even when you are 

going through turmoil or challenges. We would not exist without you! For the love and support you have each 

shown me individually and respect that you have for each other.  The “family” atmosphere you create is like none 

other and it is for this reason that we have been able to make a mark on our community and people are on waiting 

lists to come and volunteer with our team! 

 My appreciation of the Management Committee’s support of me in my role is immense.  Thank you for being the 

great visionaries you are.  Their insight and wisdom has seen us through growth and development and it is 

wonderful to have their support and belief in the team members and each one of our abilities and skills. 

Finally, my gratitude goes to Richard for his wonderful leadership.  His support and encouragement have 

strengthened me throughout these years.  It is such a privilege to be working at VGC and be guided by such a fine 

leader.  He has given opportunities for us all to grow and has directed us with wisdom.  

I am looking forward with enthusiasm to this next coming year and know that together we will be able to achieve 

so much.  
 

 

MARKETING REPORT: 
There was a huge success in the Marketing & Resource Centre area for VGC in the 2008-2009 period.   We are 

considered to have a high level of professionalism and knowledge of the industry that others are keen to partner 

with on projects.  We have found that people from all sectors were more aware of VGC and our services and were 

keen to support and link in with us.  We have gained a few more very valuable partners also and achieved greater 

recognition in the community for not only our organisation but also members of the VGC team which was a great 

inspiration to us all.   We have been approached to take on many extra projects by various partners including 

council and local government departments. We have gained a reputation of professionalism in their eyes and have 

reached the status of a leading authority on volunteering and hence they seek our advice and direction on many 

occasions with a few of them approaching us to assist with their own events.   The Marketing Plan has been 

reviewed for this coming financial year and have been adjusted significantly to encompace new business, and the 

new financial climate with all its impacts. 

SUCCESS IN 2008 – 2009 

EVENTS: The events that we ran were very successful and we have formed many valuable alliances with sponsors 

who continue to support us to date.  I would like to thank the ET at this stage for the very professional and hugely 

successful events they have organised this year which brought VGC attention.  We were also able to attract more 

public support and member organisations from the events we ran during the last year.  The International Volunteer 

Awards were enjoyed by all and we were thrilled that Anthony Ikin from the TV show So You Think You Can Dance 

joined us to celebrate the occasion.  This year we tried something a little different for National Volunteers Week 

which was quite successful.   This year we partnered with Bond University in running a mini expo and information 



morning with a great attendance.  Further partnership opportunities with Bond grew out of this. We also focused 

on thanking our in-house volunteers in a luncheon at the Watermark hotel with the event being enjoyed by all.   

ALLIANCE WITH MEDIA: This continues to improve each year with continuing support from the Sun Newspaper.  They 

continue to run our “5 most wanted” jobs weekly and have supported us with all press releases.  Hot Tomato and 

Gold FM have also been great support and they have responded to all press releases we have sent out.  We have 

had quite a number of articles in the local paper in three areas of business, TS, ET & VGC.  A huge thanks to Liezl 

Reinecke who has joined the team initially as a volunteer and then transposed into a casual paid role.  She has 

proved to be a wonderful asset and fits in wonderfully with the team, and compliments the team so well.   

SCHOOLIES PROJECT:  Once again The Gold Coast Schoolies Week was run at a success with minor issues.  Overall the 

experience for both VGC and the volunteers was a pleasant and enjoyable one.  Special mention and thanks to Neil 

Rangeley and Di Fowler for their great support and initiative with this event.  We received many reports from 

volunteers and other not-for-profits involved in Schoolies saying they thought we ran things very professionally and 

made the experience more enjoyable.   

SCHOOL PROJECTS: We had started to link in with schools on the GC to place students in volunteer placements for 

short stints in our member organisations.  This proved a valuable project to the students, schools and organisations 

with all three parties testifying to the benefits of this project.  We have also launched into placing university 

students in work experience and project work with many of our organisation with much success also.  Richard, Neil 

and myself have been guest speakers at Griffith Uni and Tafe and Gold Coast Schools and through this contact 

many students approached us for placements especially in the events sector.  Di Fowler has been instrumental in 

getting some of the schools projects off the ground and organising volunteer interviewers to go out to the schools. 

PARTNERSHIPS: The parties that would be involved in this are; Job Services Australia Providers, Centrelinks, 

Members of Parliament, Sponsors, Businesses, media, Councillors & community organizations.  This has proved to 

be vital in our survival last year and we need to continue to initiate and maintain these partnerships in greater 

measure this year.  Forming these partnerships and relationships will open up areas for us that otherwise we would 

not normally access.    

CORPORATE VOLUNTEERING:  This is now a funding requirement due to our contract with FaHCSIA and we need to 

pursue this with the same degree of professionalism that we tackle do all that we do.  I have designed brochures to 

enable us to launch into this area in the best possible way to gain success in all our partnerships.  We have already 

have had successful partnerships with Delfin and The Watermark Hotel & Spa. 

EVENTS, EXPO’S:  We have proved that we have the capability to run very professional and successful events and are 

seen as the leader in organising community events, not only for promotion of volunteering as a whole, but also to 

support our member organisations.  We have become more involved in our member organisations’ activities and 

support them in any way we can manage.  We have also received considerable funding from HACC for the express 

purpose of promoting their services throughout the Gold Coast specifically in shopping centres and using the 

Entertainment Troupe.  This has given us a possibility to ramp up our marketing materials and also support HACC 

and its different services.  A special mention to Vi, Carolyn, Annette & Glynne for your wonderful assistance in the 

area.  Specially to Vi & Carolyn for at many times “dropping everything” to assist with stalls. 

MAJOR PROJECTS IMPLEMENTED 
MARKETING:  After much deliberation and restructuring of the Gold Coast Mobility Office, it was decided that they 
would take on a new name to reflect the changes and there fore we have had some intensive rebranding of this 
department now being named Transport Services Volunteering Gold Coast.  To support this there have been a 
variety of new promotional products have been developed.  Ben Giltrap has redesigned the logo for TS and also 
their new brochure and signage for the busses and cars.  I have also designed new business cards, ID tags for staff & 
magnets for clients.  Thanks to Jack Fleming also for designing the new logo for the Arts & Entertainment arm of 
our business. 



We also had a look into the future and believed that with the new rebranding it was necessary to also change the 

VGC logo so that it would be more adaptable as different departments and streams came on board. 

                  

TRAINING: the decision last year to trial “free registration” has not seen the outcomes that we had hoped for.  

Although there may have been a slight increase in numbers attending at the beginning there doesn’t seem to be a 

commitment to their registrations with many enrolled dropping off on the day of the offered training.  This year we 

had a mixture of volunteers and partners show interest in delivery training and therefore we are able to offer more 

variety.  Gay Robson has taken on the role of Training Officer and I can’t thank her enough for her wonderful 

support in this area and really taking ownership of this in making sure that it runs professionally. 

Topics Number Attendees 

Marketing, Fundraising & Networking 32 

Orientation to Volunteering 21 

Volunteering Management 18 

Governance 57 

Conflict Resolution 20 

Loss, Grief and Change 14 

Assertiveness & Self Esteem 12 

Communication Skills 32 

PowerPoint - Basics    16 

PowerPoint - Advanced   16 

Mail Merge - Basics 10 

Publisher - Basics  12 

Communication Skills Part 1-Empathetic Listening 18 

Events Planning A-Z 19 

Total Attendees 287 

 

NETWORK MANAGERS’ MEETINGS: the meetings were not being very well attended and so I decided to take a 

different approach to this very important resource.  Previously it was a forum where volunteer managers could 

come along and discuss important and relevant issues pertaining to the field and see how we can support each 

other and move forward with some of those issues.   

Whilst I have kept this element I decided to introduce guest speakers at each of the meeting that would either 

inspire us as leaders or give us valuable tools to lead our teams.  This was well received by our members and were 

we were consistently getting 3 or 4 attend the meetings now on average we get 15 to 30 people attend these 

meetings on any given month.  Whilst the networking element is still there I think introducing leaders in the 

broader community was welcomed.  We have recently run a survey to ascertain what our Volunteer Managers 

thought of the meeting and gage what they would like to see achieved and found that we were pretty much on the 

money with what we were doing. 

THE TEAM:  We have been able to gather an amazing group of people to support us in our endeavors.  We have a 
fantastic team who stand with us and support VGC and all its projects in anyway they can - going beyond their 
duties and expectations in every marketing and promotional activity we undertake.  I truly believe that we would 
not be able to achieve what we have without their support and expertise in the different areas of endeavour. 
 
 
 
 
 

Leticia Vargas 

Number of Training Days Offered - 60 days 

Number of Training Days actual - 52 days 
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 Here we are again, at the end of yet another financial year!  (Time flies when you’re having fun…or 

so the saying goes!) 

It has been another successful and very busy year at Volunteering Gold Coast and Volunteering 
Gold Coast Transport Services (formally Gold Coast Mobility Office). 

We have seen the completion of projects, the introduction of others and the continuance of our 
major funding services. 

This year, rather than bore you with a summary of the year that was, I have provided some graphs that represent 
the organizational success and substantial growth of Volunteering Gold Coast Inc over the past 5 years. 

 

Firstly, the number of paid staff members over 
the last 5 years has risen from 11 to 33. This is 
a whopping 300% increase.  

Not to mention that the hours of the paid staff 
members have also increased substantially in 
this time. 

My hours have doubled in the last 4 years, just 
to keep up with the additional workload. (At 
this rate, I guess I could be working up to 60 
hours a week in another 4 years time!)  

We have also been able to recruit some of our 
casual staff members into permanent part time 
and full time positions, and also enlist in some 

very resourceful and efficient new staff members. (who also have the opportunity to the wonderful benefits of the 
Not for Profit Salary Sacrifice entitlement!) 

And not to forget the scores of fabulous volunteers that also grace our offices daily, helping us to reach our targets 
and goals. (We may have to find a larger office, if this continues!) 

With regard to the second graph, it is quite interesting 
to see the increase in the funding (including asset 
funding) that we received over this time period from 
our major contributors. 

As you can see by the graph, Volunteering Gold Coast’s 
Grant and Project Funding increased from under 
$250,000 a year to over a staggering Million. That’s a 
massive 400% increase of revenue. 

Let’s hope we can continue this steady and rapid 
growth that will allow more and more valuable services 
to be provided to our community. 
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On that note, I would like to thank all the funding bodies that have allowed and trusted in us, to provide such 
wonderful services this year.  

As you are no doubt aware, our main funding body is Disability Services (formally Health and Community Care). As 
well as been fortunate to have many more organizations, council and government bodies supporting us throughout 
the year. (Community Renewal, Gold Coast City Council, FaCHSIA & DEIR, to name but a few)  

 

These organizations allow us the opportunity 
to provide even more support to the broader 
community.  

To the left is a chart demonstrating the 
approximate percentage of funding received by 
our major funding bodies in the 2008-2009 
financial year. 

Thanks also to all the brilliant and friendly staff, 
volunteers and management committee, 
because without all their hard work and smiles 
we could not have achieved the positive and 

successful result that we did. You should all be very proud! 

 

I would also like to say a special thank you, to our lovely treasurer Joy-Anne and our ever hard working General 
Manager, Richard who are doing a great job in keeping me in line!!!!!! 

 

Finally, well done to everyone, and cheers to the new successful financial 
year and exciting future! 

 

Thanks and kind regards,        

Simone Ault 

 Financial Administrator 
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2009 celebrated the launch of GCMO’s new name Volunteering Gold Coast Transport Services.  Everyone has 

welcomed the name change although clients are still getting used to our new name.  Stationery has been renewed 

to reflect the name change, new brochures, ID tags, flyers and fridge magnets too – thanks to our marketing team 

at VGC. Our vehicles are also currently being branded with our logo and phone numbers.  This has definitely 

increased our public profile.  Gone are the days of a small shopping service with half a dozen volunteer drivers – 

look out we’re “building an empire here” – we will soon need a ‘bus depot’ to accommodate our fleet. 

The VGCTS team has increased from 23 at this time last year to 39 current staff and drivers.  Many friendships have 

formed between our volunteers and I have watched over the past year our new drivers’ confidence grow as they 

settle into their driving roles. Our volunteer drivers have brought many skills to our office with 2 of them now 

placed in the office a few days a week. The feedback from clients is overwhelming and all of our drivers should be 

very proud of the service that they are providing. Our fleet of vehicles has now grown to 8.   As opportunities arise 

to provide transport services to our community members we intend to purchase additional vehicles to add to the 

fleet.   

Our ‘driver pool’ has increased and through this pool some of our drivers are able to secure some paid relief driving 

work through other organisations when their paid drivers are on leave.  These drivers are available to the benefit of 

other HACC funded organsations and community organisations.  We are currently assisting PCYC, Alzheimer’s 

Association & Ozcare who are short of drivers at present. 

VGC Transport Services achieved 114% of our HACC target for the last quarter which pushed us up to 101% for the 

full year. This was a great achievement for the Transport Consortium.  32461 one way trips and we transported 

over 790 hacc clients. Our community circuit services have proved to be a huge success with most people now 

having transport options 7 days per week to help them get out and about. 

The figures mentioned above are for our HACC target and does not include the other passengers who are 

benefiting from the other services that we provide, ie: 

 people using the Council Cab Service to get to their local shopping centre (approx 70-80) people per week  

  people using the Yatala Shuttle Bus to get to work (approx 50 people each day)  

 people using the Bundall Park N Ride Shuttle buses (approx 150 people per day).  

 people requesting bus and drivers for community outings, social events through our bus brokerage system  

 students  being assisted with bus passes to access alternative educational facilities 

 schools/ PCYC ‘s using our drivers to assist them in transporting students to educational trips or recreational 
outings. 

 

As our profile grows we are getting more recognition from organisations and there seems to be many opportunities 

coming our way!    Our relationship with GCCC continues to grow and we are being approached to provide 

information on services that the VGCTS could operate successfully.  

 I feel honoured to work with a great team of dedicated, loyal, professional staff, drivers and volunteers. A huge 

“thank you” to you all and for your support in making my role pleasurable.  



I would also like to take this opportunity to thank Richard for his encouragement and tremendous support over the 

past year and the Management Committee for agreeing to let the office operate without a ‘full time manager’ at 

Tugun.  Who would have thought that a “Pom’ and a Scott’ could work so well together! 

I would also like to thank June Wells the HACC area manager for her support and encouragement.  I feel I can now 

speak confidently at forums and meetings about all the wonderful work we are doing for our clients without 

“breaking into a cold sweat”.   

I have listed some of our achievements over the past year: 

 Reaching over 100% target for HACC funding for the full year 
 Expansion of weekend community circuits to enable isolated clients to get to church and visit friends and social 

activities Sat & Sund. 
 Successfully holding a client function at Currumbin RSL where over 100 clients attended to celebrate the success 

of the transport service.  Clients are continuing to comment  to our drivers on how much they enjoyed 
themselves 

 Completing our QAP with HACC area manager signing off on document 
 Expansion of the community circuit runs Mon – Sun with all vehicles being utilised and consortium runs 

increasing 
 Securing the use of a community bus from Genesis Ministries Church at Carrara 
 Hacc client survey sent to over 350 clients – with over 150% return – all positive comments 
 Providing 6 driver training sessions throughout the past year 
 Presentation  by GCCC and media coverage for our client from Tugun who was the 100000 council cab shopper 
 Provided the transport service for the Homeless Connect day at Albert Waterways 
 Guest speaker at HACC forum  
 Providing Council Cab service to over 3500 people for this financial year 
 Providing Yatala Shuttle service to over 11700 people for this financial year (5 days per week service) 
 Approached by Council to provide a service for people accessing “Storehouse One” in similar lines to Council 

Cab Service 
 Approached by Council to provide information on  a transport service for cancer patients requiring transport to 

oncology 
 Successfully providing the Park and Ride Shuttle service since February 2008 – which has recently led to us 

securing the tender for this service until 2011.   
 

I look forward to working with you all in 2010.  Keep up the great work. 

 

Sandra Sutherland 
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The past year has certainly been an interesting journey for the Entertainment Troupe. 

A comprehensive database has been introduced which gives an electronic summary of all events 

and details of volunteer entertainers contacts and organizations.  Many thanks to Russell Moran 

for his patience and guidance.  A new website has been created by Michael Bradford which 

reflects the modern image taken by the Entertainment Troupe which has a link through the VGC 

website. 

We have arranged entertainment for a cross section of organizations ranging from Radio Lollilop, 
for children in hospital, to the Leukaemia Foundation Lavender and Lace morning tea. One of the 

most memorable, being our involvement is with the Kids to the Coast for children from the Victorian bushfires. 

We have also developed and introduced a public awareness program for Home and Community Care, Volunteering 
Gold Coast (VGC) and the Entertainment Troupe visiting major shopping centres on the Gold Coast. 

Our major event of the year was to create, develop and organize the Golden Idol Talent Search for the over 
55’s. This was a joint initiative of VGC with funding courtesy of Cr Dawn Critchlow, OAM, and the Gold Coast 
City Council.  It was deemed a great success with over 800 in the audience over the month of July. Funding has 
been confirmed for next year’s event with the Grand Final as the opening event for Seniors Week. 
Congratulations to Duke Bannister, our inaugural winner of the 2009 series.   A Variety Concert was held in 
August, 2009 for the celebration of Seniors week with a mix of Entertainment Troupe artists and Golden Idol 
Heats and Grand finalists taking part.  

A scholarship program was developed in association with the Bendigo Community Bank. We wish to thank 

them for their outstanding contribution to the Entertainment Troupe was introduced at the International 

Volunteers Day and will continue on an annual basis.   Dean Vegas has continued his important role as Patron 

of the Entertainment Troupe and is always willing to share his stage craft with our younger members.  

Congratulations to Jeffrey Milne and staff of Jazz Radio 94.1FM on their move to Marina Village and their 

ongoing support to the Entertainment Troupe and Volunteering Gold Coast.  

We have taken a different approach with our Q150 funding and are in the process of producing a DVD 

presentation on the anti social aspects of cyber bullying and the devastating consequence in our society. This 

will be used as an educational tool in association with Education Queensland and follows the arts theme 

criteria of the VGC business development module . 

Our annual Christmas Concert will be held at the Commerce Club on the 5 th of December 2009 starting at 2pm.   

My thanks go out to all the entertainers who have performed at various venues around the Gold Coast and the 

volunteers who have assisted at our shows including Terry and Lynda Day for their raffle selling expertise. To 

the Entertainment Troupe Team….. Glenn Launerts, our Graphic Designer, Michael Bradford, Multimedia and 

Web designer, Peter Browne, Special Projects , Shirley Burgess, Administration Assistant and extra special 

thanks to June Eadie our Events Coordinator, for her understanding and dedication and keeping the Team on 

track.  Special thanks to Richard Patterson for his understanding, support and enthusiastic beliefs in the fact 

that the Entertainment Troupe has become an integral part of the Volunteering Gold Coast and is seen as a 

valuable marketing tool. 

Ken Ashbolt 
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Auditor’s Report 

Don Dinneen & Co 

 

 



 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 



 


